
  HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF A MEETING OF HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL 

HELD AT THE WENN EVANS CENTRE ON 11TH JANUARY 2016 AT 7.30PM

Present:

Cllr Glenn Berry (Chairman), Cllr David Mole, Cllr George Siely, Cllr Kirsty Ritchie, Cllr Robert Fleming, Cllr Cubitt Siely, Cllr Jan Newall, Cllr S Stockton
Jo Beardshaw (Clerk)

10 members of the public

1. To consider apologies for absence.  Cllr Love had sent his apologies for absence, which were accepted
2. To receive Declarations of Interest on agenda items. None
3. To agree the minutes of the meeting of Happisburgh Parish Council held on Monday 9th November and matters arising (for information only).  The minutes were agreed.  
1.1 The Chairman reported that his contact at Clarenco had left the company but that, after some work, he had located the new owner of St Mary’s.  He asked that the Clerk contact the Highways Engineer to confirm that the PC is looking into ownership.  The Chairman noted that he hoped to speak with the new owner regarding the possible purchase of the pathway
4. Reports

4.1 The Chairman’s report. The Chairman noted that Happisburgh Hoppers had closed.  He also reported that the Ratings Officers would be attending the Playing Field and Pavilion to review business rates.  He also noted that there was no update on the Tidal Bell
4.2 District and County Councillor reports: 
District Councillor Lee Walker had not attended the meeting.  County Councillor Eric Seward was at the meeting and reported that the hedge on Beach Road had still not been trimmed although the Highways Engineer had reported before the November meeting that the job would be undertaken in December.  The Clerk was to put this on hold until the Chairman had spoken with the new owners of St Mary’s.  Cllr Seward also encouraged Cllrs to comment on the ‘reimagining Norfolk’ budget coming up on the agenda.  In particular, he expected that grass verges in rural areas would only be undertaken every other year (with the exception of cutting for safety reasons on roundabouts etc)
County Councillor Seward also informed the Council that the CAB would be rolling out more surgeries including one in Stalham.  He noted that the North Walsham Office would be staying where it is for the time being.  

Cllr Seward also explained that 8500 properties in the area were still not on High Speed Broadband but that this was being worked on.  

4.3 Police report.  
The PCSO had apologised that she would be unable to attend the meeting due to her shift pattern, but had written to the Clerk with the following report:

26th November – Criminal damage to a property window, this is being investigated.

 

18th December – Common assault – this is still under investigation.

 

Our current priorities are:

 

Speeding on Heath Road, Hickling

Speeding on Bridge Road, Potter Heigham

Crime prevention over the festive period.

4.4 Car Park report.  
The Chairman noted that the car park was still busy, when considering the time of year.  Cllr Mole had kindly offered to look at the gate and fence on the Coastal Footpath which was damaged.  The Parish Council AGREED to pay Roy and Marie Cornell in future £250 as a one off payment for raw materials such as toilet rolls
4.5 Pavilion and Playingfield report. 
Cllr Ritchie informed the Council that the Youth Football had now gone to Stalham for the winter.  She also noted that there were various cricket club meetings coming up regarding improvements to the facilities and in particular a public meeting on the 21st of January.  
4.6 Allotments report
Cllr G Siely noted that the allotments were running smoothly and that he was delighted to inform the Council that he had been able to obtain all of the rent for the year.  He had given the Clerk £200, which she would bank in the PC account
4.7 Wenn Evans Centre report
Cllr Mole explained that the committee were having to start from scratch with the flooring.  Cllr Fleming  said that he would contact Cllr Mole with a suggestion regarding a flooring company.  Cllr Mole also noted that there were a few electrical issues with the Wenn Evans Centre.  In addition, during the wet weather the car park was looking very poor – he suggested that another load of asphalt planings might be required.  He noted that there were also some missing tiles from the room.  Mike Trivett offered some tiles from the pavilion shed.  Cllr Mole thanked him and said that he would look into this and would also contact Cllr Love to ask if he might be kind enough to lend a cherry picker to do a few jobs on the roof.  The Chairman thanked Cllr Mole and also noted that he would obtain a quotation for the next meeting for some new tarmac for the car park.  
Cllr Fleming also reported that the solar panels are now on the roof of the Wenn Evans Centre and it was important that the Parish Council now decide how to best use the electricity.  He suggested that the light bulbs could be changed for more efficient lighting.  Cllr Fleming agreed to look into this further
4.1 Playspace report and Beach Clean report (by Rosemary Munday)
A big thank you to Members of Happisburgh RNLI, who with members of the committee and their families worked really hard to install two concrete slabs for the seats and to dig the holes and plant the trees.  Thank you also to David Jarvis who made the shuttering and put the seats in.  All feedback following the work has been really positive and the area is looking really good.
Mr & Mrs Cox have placed a plaque in memory of their son on the wooden seat that they donated.

The sign board is still outstanding and we have been told this will be with us for 17th January.

The play space is still being used regularly, despite the recent bad weather and as reported at the last meeting we need to consider putting in a hard wearing surface in the entrance area near the toilet block to cope with the higher than anticipated footfall, as this has become very slippery.  

We would also like to modify the ramp for the zipwire to make it easier for younger children to access.

With a £100 contingency having been kept for completion of the noticeboard there will be just over £700 of funds left.  It was previously agreed that any surplus funds would be returned to the PC car park fund however we would like to request that the PC allows the committee to obtain quotations for the previously mentioned work and allows the surplus funds to be retained for this purpose.

Work on an official opening in the spring will now begin.  We received a response from HRH the Duchess of Cambridge who is unable to open the area as she is concentrating on charities that she is already involved with.  Any suggestions for someone (who will be known by the children) to open the area would be appreciated.

An end of grant monitoring report with expenditure evidence and photographs for five of the grants awarded has been submitted to Norfolk Community Foundation. 

Rosemary Munday also gave a Beach Clean report as follows:

· At the last meeting the PC was asked to consider making a small donation to Michelle Duddy (who lent us her beach cleaning equipment) as she pays for the equipment herself.  As a result of this being in the meeting minutes Rosemary received an anonymous donation of £200 for the village to purchase some of its own equipment.  If the PC agrees Rosemary will purchase some of the equipment and bring the receipts to the next meeting.
· Handihoops (to keep bags open) and litterpickers cost in the region of £20 each so the  would like to match their donation to allow equipment for a further five people to be purchased?

· Some members of the community are regularly picking up rubbish and it would be great to be able to offer them the use of proper equipment.

· Several people have expressed an interest in another beach clean so we will organize one in a few weeks’ time.

Following the reports from Rosemary Fleming the Parish Council AGREED to leave the remaining funds (approximately £700) in the earmarked funds for any further work which was required

4.2  Neighbourhood planning report
Cllr Fleming informed the Council that he had spoken with Mark Ashwell at NNDC and he had confirmed that the application was in the process of being dealt with.  Cllr Fleming noted that he would wait for the Core Strategy to be published by NNDC before he confirmed whether or not Happisburgh Parish Council would be looking to undertake a Neighbourhood Plan.  The notice to designate Happisburgh as a neighbourhood area had been up, and no objections had been made, so the decision would be made at NNDC committee in the forthcoming weeks.  
Cllr Fleming asked Councillors what restrictions, access, footpaths etc Councillors thought might be researched for the neighbourhood plan.  He also suggested that one big thing which could be incorporated into the Happisburgh Neighbourhood plan could be the control of building work – he explained that certain principles could be built into the plan

4.3  School report

Robert Fleming was delighted to inform the Council that the School had received a ‘good’ Ofsted inspection.  He also noted that numbers at the school were a little lower than usual but that the school was in a sound position
5. Adjourn the meeting for public session / comments on planning applications and any other matters (at 8.22pm)
Rosemary Munday noted that there were two pins raised on one of the sleepers on the car park.  The Chairman said that he would look into this.  Rosemary Munday also noted that she would let the Wenn Evans Committee have a contact for the flooring.  

Reconvene the meeting (8.23pm)
6. Agenda items

6.1. To consider the purchase of a SAM2 sign with a self-employed contract to undertake the work.  The Parish Council AGREED to purchase a SAM2 sign.  The Clerk read through the suggested locations.  The Parish Council also AGREED that the Chairman would negotiate a self-employed payment with Sean at S1M Home Improvements for the work on the SAM2 sign.  The Clerk would arrange the Parish Partnership Grant and the purchase of the SAM2 sign

6.2. To consider a Parish Council response to the ‘Re-imagining Norfolk’ NCC budget document, which includes budget cuts involving Highways (potholes, hedge cutting etc).  The Clerk  was asked to write a letter to NCC emphasising the particular concern with a reduction in hedge cutting for Happisburgh because of the extreme growth of Alexander in the village 

6.3. To consider setting up a voluntary fund for plants and flowers in the village.  This was AGREED with a maximum spend of £250 for the financial year 2016/17.  Applications to be made in writing

6.4. To consider the future use or disposal of the metal steps.  It was noted that NNDC own the steps and that they are currently stored in Cllr Love’s barn.  The Chairman read an email from Stephen Burke regarding the steps.  The Council discussed the option of reinstating the steps if the Tidal Bell is put in.  The Council AGREED to leave the steps for the time being

6.5. To consider S137 donation requests whilst considering that the S137 limit for 2015/16 is £7.36 per government elector.  This item was postponed to the March meeting
6.6. To consider height restriction barriers for the car park.  Kier have confirmed their agreement if they can reach the lock.  The Parish Council AGREED that as there was no issues with bus and coach loads of children any more, this item could be indefinitely postponed
6.7. To confirm the previously agreed precept figure of £3750 for 2015/2016.  Local Council Tax Support Scheme figure is £421 for the year.  CONFIRMED
7. Financial Matters

The Clerk had circulated a snapshot of the PC’s current finances and explained that the Council was currently relatively short of available funds which were not otherwise earmarked.  In particular the Council had saved £28,000 for the relocation of the car park in future years.  Councillors discussed how they wished to save money for this in future, with an estimated total relocation cost of £80,000.  The Chairman said that he would speak with Cllr Love regarding the possible purchase of land for the car park relocation
The following receipts were noted:
None
The following payments were authorised and signed:

7.1. PC Account.  Chq no 656.  TMAbark.  Playspace bark.  £134.40 inc £22.40 VAT

7.2. PC Account.  Chq no 657.  SLCC membership renewal.  £59

7.3. PC Account.  Chq no 658.  Paul C Munday.  Concrete and ballast for playspace.  £147

7.4. PC Account.  Chq no 659.  Clerk salary and expenses.  £392.44

7.5. PC Account.  Chq no 660.  URM Glass recycling.  £15.66 inc £2.61 VAT

7.6. PC Account.  Chq no 661.  Sara Campbell.  Wordpress training for new website (Clerk).  £20

7.7. PC Account. DD.  Clerk Pension.  £33.25 PC contribution.  £13.30 Clerk contribution.  £46.55

7.8. PC Account.  Chq 662.  Horning Parish Council.  Reimbursed (Clerk error) £135

7.9. CP Account DD.  Anglian Water.  £308.22 inc £25.68 VAT

7.10. CP Account DD.  British Gas.  £35.55 inc £1.69 VAT

7.11. CP Account.   Chq no 100.  Cookes Renewables.  Solar Panels on Wenn Evans Centre.  £7784.46 inc £1297.41 

7.12. CP Account.  Chq no 101.  Happisburgh Craft Club.  Donation.  £76

7.13. CP Account.  Chq no 102.  Reimbursement of deposit costs for solar panels on Wenn Evans Centre.  £2594.82

7.14. CP Account.  Chq no 103.  Katharine Yuill.  Pay and Display machine.  £86.67

7.15. CP Account.  Chq no 104.  Happisburgh CoastWatch.  Donation.  £250

7.16. CP Account.  Chq no 105.  Roy Cornell. January car park work.  £418.50

7.17. CP Account.  Chq no 106.  Roy Cornell February car park work. £391.50

8. Planning applications  

None
9. Planning decisions noted
9.1. Appeal Ref: APP/Y2620/C15/3005535.  Felicity Field, Beach Road.  Three appeal grounds had been dismissed, but one appeal had been allowed and the Notice had been varied (in that the period for compliance is extended from 6 months to twelve months).  Subject to that variation, the enforcement notice was upheld. 
10. Items for the Parish News
10.1. Plant fund
11. Correspondence and Circulars for information and action
11.1. North Norfolk Parishes meeting.  22nd February, Cromer Parish Hall.  A new initiative to encourage action on the following: 2nd homes council tax, neighbourhood plans and affordable housing.  Cllrs Fleming and Stockton agreed to attend this meeting.  The Clerk would send them further information
11.2. National ALC.  Audit regime change.  PC needs to ‘opt out’ by 31st January 2016 if it wishes to do so.  The Clerk explained that the National Association of Local Councils (incorporating NALC and SLCC and the Association of Drainage Authorities – ADA) had set up a company to procure audit services on behalf of ‘smaller authorities’.  She explained that when the previous government abolished the Audit Commission, the NALC were concerned about the impact this would have on the workload of local authorities.  They had therefore successfully persuaded the government to let them procure authority audit services.  The Clerk explained that the alternative was for the Parish Council to set up its own independent audit panel and procure relevant services.  The Council AGREED unanimously to use the new audit regime as recommended
12. Any other business.  None
13. Date of next meeting – Monday 14th March 2016 in the Wenn Evans Centre, Happisburgh
The meeting closed at 9.33 pm  
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